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Budget and finance
The budget is on track for the year end. Additional funding from SC’s appointment as an Associate Adviser for up to 20 days this year has supported budget along with some income from curriculum training that I have delivered. SEN funding needs further discussion at the next Finance and Staffing meeting since we have now got 6 children in school with EHCPs. Shared headship arrangements are still working well and the new office manager at Selside is appreciating that she can ask Wendy if there are financial queries.
 
	


Curriculum and provision and standards
Staff are continuing to develop Foundation subjects in the curriculum following staff INSET in September and January. There is also a focus on the development of vocabulary throughout school and across all subject areas. KS1 Foundation subjects are linked into topics but with the children being introduced to the subject names; for example when looking at maps the children now know that they are learning about Geography. Across KS2 each subject is now taught separately.  Following staff training, staff also now have Knowledge Organisers in place for Geography, History and Science and the teaching has changed to reflect evidence based methods for  most effective teaching and learning.(See staff training).
Mr Russel (Science teacher at Cartmel Priory School) continues to deliver Science to Years 3-6; a half-termly visit.  We also have BAE Systems Robotics workshop planned in for later this term and Year 5 children will visit Cartmel Priory for a Science ‘Soap making’ session. Mrs Law is currently looking at activities with staff for National Science and Engineering Week in March. Mme Cook our French Teacher continues to teach French to Years 3&4 and Years 5&6. Due to the small group sizes, the children get lots of opportunities to practise their spoken French and also take part in plays, songs etc. 
We have taken part in a number of sports events locally this term and won the Sports Hall Athletics and the Key Steps 2 gymnastics. Several children also took part in the South Lakes Cross Country. Harvey in Year 6, won that and went on to win the County final. He now represents Cumbria at the National Final in April. 
Our Year 5 and 6 pupils have continued to develop their Leadership skills and are working towards the Archbishop of York’s Young Leaders award. 
The children performed a fantastic Christmas Pantomime and this Year KS1 also performed a Nativity in school.  Both as usual were sold out. The whole school went to Kendal to watch Kendal College perform 101 Dalmatians and KS2 also went to Blackpool to see Horrible Histories. 
This term we have 1 trainee teacher in school working in Year 5and 6. She is excellent and this is enabling Mrs Curwen to work specifically with Year 6 for part of the week in preparation for SATS. 
We have held our parent consultation evening and the parents were unanimously happy with their children’s progress and how they felt about school. It was particularly encouraging to hear from new parents who have moved from other schools, how well they feel their children have settled in and how much they appreciate how we organise teaching and learning here. Staff made a decision to stop sending mid-year reports this year due to change in focus away ‘levels and sub levels’ towards teachers assessing what pupils know and can remember. It is also a work load issue. It was interesting that no parents have commented about their absence. A final decision about reporting will be discussed at the next Curriculum and Standards committee.  

Staffing 
Mrs Watson has continued to cover 0.5 due to me being Executive head at Selside and has now completed her NQT year. Currently she is also working an additional 0.1 in order to release Kim Curwen to have some leadership time due to the Associate General Adviser work that I am doing. She has taken responsibility for Grange Now, Newsletters and the website. Mrs Curwen has continued to complete her NPQH qualification which is nearly finished now; gaining full marks in her recent assignment. Our Early Years and KS1 staffing remains as Kim Law 0.7 and Fiona Massey 0.5. Fiona also does an extra 0.1 currently as we were finding it difficult to provide PPA cover consistently in those two classes. Mrs Campbell has been employed as an HLTA to each Year 1&2 on a Monday and Years N&R on a Friday so that we can keep those two key stages separate every afternoon. We are going to need to look carefully at SEN staffing due to recent changes in the numbers of EHCPs and supported hours. 

Staff development
Sarah Coleman and Kim Curwen both attended curriculum training in London; visiting West London Free School to see how they deliver the ‘Primary Knowledge’ curriculum. It was very interesting and the focus was very much about using research evidence about learning to deliver knowledge in such a way that the children can retain it and build on previous learning. Fiona Massey attended training locally but with a national speaker ‘Jean Gross’ on the importance of vocabulary and how to develop it. Our INSET in January was held jointly with Selside and was led by Kim Curwen and Fiona Massey feeding back on the two training courses that they had attended. The focus was the curriculum and vocabulary with built on our joint September INSET. It was good to work together with Selside staff and share ideas. Since then, Kim and I have worked with St Mary’s Kirkby Lonsdale and Vicarage Park School to deliver a training course for the county. The feedback was very positive and it is likely to be repeated. In order to further develop the curriculum, teachers now have termly planning days to look at different subjects and teaching approaches. Several staff have also updated their Paediatric First Aid training. 

Behaviour and attendance
Attendance is currently still only 93.4%. This is due to winter illness and one pupil who is partially home- schooled and whose attendance is only 52%.We are monitoring attendance weekly and following up all absences. 

Community
[bookmark: _GoBack]We have now had 2 meetings with representatives of the PCC of St Peters’ Church at Field Broughton about establishing a church school link. They are very keen to support the school and as a ‘welcome gift’ are coming to school on Shrove Tuesday to deliver an Easter Resources box that they have bought us. We are hoping to develop the relationship further in the Summer Term with a visit to the church including a trip up the tower. We are going to link this with St Peter’s day at the end of June. Different groups of children continue to be involved in the Inter-generational mornings with older people at High Newton Village Hall. Before Christmas, they held a Christmas party. We are also part of the South Lakes Pupil Parliament. The focus for this year decided on by the children is Climate Change and the environment – was difference can we make?  This term we will be taking 4 year 6 children and the focus will be developing presentation skills. 
Mrs Watson has agreed to be the staff representative on FOLS this term. They were very helpful with the organisation of teas and coffees at the Christmas performance. Last term they also held a successful Bingo night and Christmas raffle. They donated money to school to pay for the bus to Horrible Histories for KS2. 
We have recently received a letter from the Cartmel Old Grammar School trust informing us that they will be making a donation to school again. We have said that we would like to use the money to update our ICT equipment.  We have also written to a local company who have been very generous in the past asking them for support with ICT equipment and interactive screens for the classrooms. 

Buildings, Health and Safety
Verbal report following Finance, Staffing and buildings committee. 

Child Protection
No issues to report. 
